Weekly ReCAP for June 2, 2017

__________________________
June 5 CPC meeting, Main Library san Andreas
June 6 BOS Study Session on Cannabis continued.  Session starts at 10 a.m.
June 8 Planning Commission agenda link: http://planning.calaverasgov.us/PlanningCommission.aspx 
Copperopolis Homecoming Heritage, June 10.
CAP/CPC Fundraiser at Mokelumne Hill on September 23. 

__________________________
CENTRAL SIERRA NEVADA

At least three more weeks before Sonora and Ebbetts passes open

By Giuseppe Ricapito, The Union Democrat

Published May 25, 2017 at 07:03PM

Sonora Pass on Highway 108 will not be open during the Memorial Day weekend for the first time in over a decade, and Ebbetts Pass on Highway 4 will also not be open over the Memorial Day weekend for the second time in the past decade.

Caltrans District 10 Public Information Officer Warren Alford said that the “immensity of the task” of clearing record snowdrifts, boulders, trees and debris was the reason for a delay of at least “a few weeks” in a prospective opening date for the passes.

“This was an epic winter and the crews are facing up to 50 foot snow drifts,” he said. “Removing the snow is about half of the battle. Then we need to inspect it for any other damage that has occurred, even routine repairs like replacing signs. There is a lot of brush and trees and debris that have been bent into the roadway.”

Caltrans maintains a concurrent process of evaluating and repairing the damaged roads and culverts while snow removal teams clear debris.

There is no firm opening date for either of the passes, Alford said, adding that Ebbetts Pass would likely open after Sonora Pass. A news release said it would be at least three and possibly five weeks.

The California Highway Patrol - Sonora Area social media outlets such as Facebook and Twitter anticipated the closure days before, notifying the public on Tuesday evening that Sonora Pass would not be open by Memorial Weekend and that people should “plan their trips accordingly.”

Public Information Officer Faustino Pulido said over email Wednesday that officers had visited the work area on Tuesday and determined that it was “evident” that the pass would not be open over the Memorial Day weekend.

Sonora Pass closed for the 2016-17 year on Nov. 30. In past 12 years back to the year 2004-05, Sonora Pass has not opened later than May 28.

Highway 108 is open up to the gate at Kennedy Meadows.

Work crews on passes have been on a seven-day-a-week schedule since April 1, a Caltrans press release said. The crews are a mile from the summit on the east side of the pass and four miles from the summit on the west side, Alford said.

The latest Ebbetts Pass, which also closed on Nov. 30, was open in the past 12 years was June 7 in the 2010-11 year.

Highway 4 is open to the east end of Lake Alpine on the west side of the pass and to the junction of Highway 89 on the east side.

Crews have worked to the area near Mosquito Lake on the west side and are three miles from the summit on the eastern side, Alford said. Progress had been particularly stalled on the eastern side, he added, because of maintenance issues on equipment.

Work crews on Sonora Pass and Ebbetts Pass are working through snowdrifts as high as 15-20 feet, Alford said, with progress happening “inch by inch.”

Bulldozing crews first bring snow down off the high snowbanks into the manageable area of snow blowers, he said. This process of “making the stack shorter” then uncovers large boulders dislodged by landslides and trees and foliage that have been knocked into the road. Maintenance crews follow behind the snow removal teams, he said, so that road work is done at the same time.

Alford also said that increasing temperatures also helps in the process of snowmelt.

“Once the snow is removed and the sun starts to hit things it doesn't cause extra problems. It accelerates the route opening up for sure,” he said.

Highway 108 has grades as high as 20 percent, the press release said, with Highway 4 on the way to Ebbetts Pass higher than 23 percent grades.

The high elevation and narrow lanes don’t allow for snow removal equipment and vehicle traffic at the same time, the press release said.

Caltrans opened Monitor Pass on Highway 89 on May 8 and Tioga Pass in Yosemite National Park also does not have an estimated date of opening.

Contact Giuseppe Ricapito at (209) 588-4526 or gricapito@uniondemocrat.com. Follow him on Twitter @gsepinsonora.
______________________________________________________________________________

Gold Rush Ranch Project Makes Appearance on Sutter Creek City Council Agenda

Craig Baracco / Ledger Dispatch / May 25, 2017
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The Sutter Creek City Council has decided to bite the bullet and spend the money needed to fix the city auditorium bathrooms. Council members also heard a report regarding the Gold Rush Ranch Project.

At a meeting Monday, May 15, the council approved moving forward with a project to repair and remodel the bathrooms at the city auditorium. The council decided on an option that would see both men’s and women’s bathrooms remodeled and cost the city a total of $117,000. The cost of the repairs have been the sticking point for the project when the council considered it at an earlier meeting. While they consider the project expensive, the auditorium is the city’s main public building, used for a variety of activities and events, and the bathrooms are in poor shape and require constant maintenance. It has been decades since the city spent any money on improvements at the auditorium.

The council also heard a report from the City Attorney Derrick Cole on the status of the Gold Rush Ranch project, and the obligations of the city and the developers on the project. In his report, Cole concluded that at maximum, the Gold Rush developer has until January 2019 to begin construction on a new sewer plant for the city, or lose the developments it is entitled to. Passed in a extremely close election in 2010, and subjected to several lawsuits that have since been dismissed, Gold Rush Ranch would bring 1,300 homes, a golf course and a hotel if built, but to date no progress has been made on actually building the development. 

______________________________________________________________________________

Motherlode views from above

From Sierra Lodestar / May 25, 2017
Great photos in article.  Follow link below:

http://www.calaverasenterprise.com/sierra_lodestar/article_35de6312-4255-11e7-ae48-5b984ac9ab4a.html  
______________________________________________________________________________
Fossil Fuel Groups Want Out of Children’s Climate Change Lawsuit

The industry groups fought to have the case dismissed. If allowed to withdraw now, they could avoid releasing documents and answering questions under oath.

BY NEELA BANERJEE / Inside Climate News

 

MAY 26, 2017

The federal lawsuit, Juliana et al v. United States, was brought in August 2015 on behalf of 21 youths, now aged 9 to 21, over the federal government's alleged failure to rein in fossil fuel development and address climate change. The American Petroleum Institute (API), the American Fuel & Petrochemical Manufacturers (AFPM) and the National Association of Manufacturers (NAM) joined the federal government's side as intervenors, saying the case was a "direct threat" to their businesses.

It is unusual for intervenors to seek to withdraw from a case. API and AFPM filed withdrawal motions in federal district court in Eugene, Oregon, on Thursday, and NAM filed a similar motion on Monday. It is unclear when federal magistrate judge Thomas Coffin will rule on their requests.  

The intervenors and the Justice Department have repeatedly filed motions to have the case dismissed. But federal judges have ruled against them, and the case could go to trial as early as November. In the interim, lawyers for both sides could seek documents from one another and question people under oath through what is known as the discovery process.

Julia Olson, one of the lead counsels for the plaintiffs and executive director of the environmental group Our Children's Trust, said the industry lobbyists are seeking to withdraw in order to avoid handing over potentially damaging information.

Two separate investigative series in 2015, first by InsideClimate News and then the Columbia University School of Journalism/Los Angeles Times, revealed that the oil industry conducted cutting-edge research on climate change as far back as the 1970s before launching a multibillion-dollar campaign in the 1990s to cast doubt on climate science and delay action to cut fossil fuel emissions.

"After these youths sued the government, the trade associations pleaded their members' interests would be destroyed if they weren't allowed to be in the case, but now they are running for the hills," Olson said in a statement. "Now, they've decided they're better off being on the sidelines than subjecting themselves to discovery."

The plaintiff lawyers have said they will try to depose key federal officials, including Secretary of State Rex Tillerson. Tillerson was chairman and chief executive of ExxonMobil from 2006 to January 2017 and also served as president of API.

Frank Volpe, an attorney for all three groups, did not answer a request for comment. API also declined to respond.

In their motions, the defendants' lawyers said withdrawing would streamline the discovery process. "Withdrawal of an intervenor will reduce the number of parties to this proceeding and, accordingly, reduce the amount of discovery, reduce discovery-related motions practice, and avoid the possibility of duplicative discovery efforts and duplicative proceedings," the defendants wrote in the API and AFPM motions.

The intervenors joined in part because of their concerns that the Justice Department under President Obama might not mount a sufficiently vigorous defense. NAM Senior Vice President and General Counsel Linda Kelly indicated that her group seeks to leave the suit in part because its interests align more closely with the Trump administration.  

"As the dynamics have changed over the last several months, we no longer feel that our participation in this case is needed to safeguard industry and our workers," Kelly said in an emailed statement. "We fully support the efforts of the remaining defendants to push back against the plaintiffs' ill-conceived legal theory of regulation by court decree, and we are confident they will ultimately prevail."

The lawsuit is based on a legal concept called the public trust doctrine, which argues that the government holds resources such as land, water or fisheries in trust for its citizens. Climate litigators contend that the government is a trustee of the atmosphere, too. The doctrine's power flows from the Fifth, Ninth and Tenth Amendments, and the Vesting, Posterity and Nobility Clauses of the Constitution, the plaintiffs maintain.

In 2015, environmental plaintiffs in the Netherlands, South Africa and Pakistan, as well as Massachusetts and Washington state, won similar human rights or constitutional cases that force authorities to more aggressively cut carbon emissions.

The plaintiffs in Juliana argue that the federal government has known for at least 50 years that combustion of fossil fuels adds carbon dioxide to the atmosphere and damages the climate. Because it chose to take actions to promote and subsidize fossil fuel use and the resulting greenhouse gas emissions, the government violated their right to protection from environmental degradation under the trust doctrine, the suit alleges.

"The overarching public trust resource is our country's life-sustaining climate system, which encompasses our atmosphere," the Juliana pleading says. "As sovereign trustees, Defendants have a duty to refrain from 'substantial impairment' of these essential natural resources."

Until their requests to withdraw, the intervenors and the federal government had countered that the plaintiffs lacked standing to sue and that the constitutional arguments they used lacked merit.

______________________________________________________________________________

Part of La Contenta entry being removed for signal
 
The Valley Springs News, Friday, May 26, 2017
 
One side of the pillars symbolizing the entrance into La Contenta subdivision at State Route 26 and Vista Del Lago Drive will face the wrecking ball.
 
Work is scheduled to begin Wednesday, May 31, to install a traffic signal at the busy intersection and there were concerns the entryway structures would be demolished.
 
Caltrans Public Information Officer Skip Allum corrected an earlier report the structures would remain and not be affected by construction work.
 
Plans now call for the southeast pillar to remain, but the structure on the opposite side will be removed.
 
Roadwork is expected to be completed in August. Traffic delays are anticipated to last approximately 10 minutes, with one-way traffic control in use from 8 a.m. to 4 p.m. most days and some night work from 7 p.m. to 6 a.m.
 
George Reed is the contractor.
____________________________________________________________________________

Amador County continues to oppose proposed casino
 
By Nick Baptista, The Valley Springs News, Friday, May 26, 2017
 
      Legal issues continue to surround a tribal gaming casino proposed near Buena Vista.
      The Buena Vista Rancheria of Me-Wuk Indians of California wants to build a $150 million, 71,000-square-foot casino on 67 acres of tribal land less than 15 miles from Valley Springs in Amador County off Coal Mine Road near Buena Vista.
      However, the County of Amador has been opposed to the project and last week was in the U.S. Court of Appeals, D.C. Circuit, seeking dismissal of an earlier decision in favor of the tribe.
      The county claims the U.S. Secretary of the Interior couldn’t approve a 2004 amended gaming compact between the Buena Vista Rancheria of Me-Wuk Indians and the state of California because the rancheria didn’t qualify as “Indian Land” suitable for a casino under the Indian Gaming Regulatory Act.
      U.S. District Court Judge Barbara Jacobs Rothstein in March of last year granted a summary judgment to the federal government and in favor of the tribe.
      Judge Rothstein ruled Amador County had agreed in a 1987 stipulated judgment to treat the tribe’s lands as a reservation and the Rancheria would be governed by “all of the laws” for federally recognized Indians and tribes—despite the county’s claim the agreement was limited to property tax issues.
      “There is simple no basis to carve out gaming operations from the ‘all laws’ provision in the judgment,” Rothstein said.
      Amador County asked the circuit court in February to overturn Judge Rothstein’s decision and in a reply brief filed May 18 with the court said the 1987 deal merely resolved the unpaid taxes the tribe owed to the county.
      Buena Vista Rancheria has entered into an agreement with WGBV, LLC, a subsidiary of Warner Gaming, to assist in the development, pre-opening and operations of what will be called Buenavue Casino. The facility would have up to 1,650 slot machines and 60 table games. In addition, preliminary plans call for the casino to offer four full-service restaurants and an entertainment lounge.
      Site development would include at least 1,000 parking spaces, water and wastewater treatment plants, site utilities, retaining walls, extensive landscaping with site lighting and water features near the main entrance.
      Under the terms of the 1987 agreement, the tribe and county agreed that the Buena Vista Rancheria hadn’t been lawfully terminated by the California Rancheria Act, that the original boundaries of the rancheria would be restored and that all federal laws relating to tribes would apply to the rancheria.
      The Department of the Interior said in an April 13 filing that “nothing in the text, structure, or purpose” of the 1987 agreement backs the county’s claim that it was meant to be limited to taxes or should excluded the Indian Gaming Regulatory Act.
______________________________________________________________________________

Business Council And Citizens Group Spar Over Stone Mill Lawsuit

05/30/2017 6:15 am PST
22
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Sonora, CA — The Tuolumne County Business Council is taking aim at a lawsuit trying to slow the development of the Stone Mill Center in Columbia.

Jeff Redoutey, co-chair of the Tuolumne County Business Council has written a new myMotherLode.com blog entitled “Citizens For Responsible Growth Asked To Drop Frivolous Lawsuit.”

The Stone Mill Center project, planned near the Pedro Wye in the Columbia area, was approved by the both the Tuolumne County Planning Commission and the Board of Supervisors earlier this year. The developer says that the 16,000 sq. ft. center will be anchored by a Sonora Regional Medical Center Prompt Care.

The group Citizens For Responsible Growth filed a lawsuit arguing that the county should have required a full Environmental Impact Report for the project, rather than the smaller mitigated negative declaration environmental review.

The business council blog cites a recent editorial written in the Union Democrat newspaper by former ATCAA Housing Resources Director, and community activist, Beetle Barbour. Redoutey writes, “We agree with Beetle’s observation that CFRG would be more accurately named Citizens Responsible for NO Growth, as it has been our observation that this small group of individuals has been only opposed to needed economic development in our County.”

The blog also questions attorney fees paid by the group, and notes that CFRG should be considered as “controversial” and not the Stone Mill Center project, arguing that only a small group is in opposition.

Clarke Broadcasting reached out to Citizens For Responsible Growth President Barbara Farkas for a response yesterday.  Regarding the argument that only a small number are against the project, she countered that 300 people signed a petition against the Stone Mill Center, and the document was filed with the county. She added that her group paid attorney fees when filing the writ of mandate.

You can read the entire Business Council blog by clicking here. As Farkas and her group are directly criticized, we have included a response from her directly below the blog entry.

______________________________________________________________________________

Citizens For Responsible Growth Asked To Drop “Frivolous” Lawsuit

05/30/2017 6:00 am PST  /  published on the My Mother Lode News website.
1
Tuolumne County Business Council
By Jeff Redoutey, co-chair of the Tuolumne County Business Council
The Tuolumne County Business Council strongly supports recent public comments by Beetle Barbour regarding the lawsuit against the Stone Mill Center by the so-called Citizens for Responsible Growth. We agree with Beetle’s observation that CFRG would be more accurately named Citizens Responsible for NO Growth, as it has been our observation that this small group of individuals has been only opposed to needed economic development in our County. We believe that improvements to our County, such as the Stone Mill Center, have numerous positive impacts for our current and future residents. Ms. Barbour did an admirable job of describing the challenges for single mothers in a community with little or no prospects for new family wage jobs.

An additional issue that is unfortunate for the vast majority of our County residents is how easy it is for a few people to unnecessarily delay and add significant costs to a permitted improvement needed in our County through the legal abuse of the CEQA system. As it currently stands, an individual or group, such as CFRG, can use a contingency fee attorney with no cost out of their pocket. The person or company who must defend their County approved project pays for legal costs as they happen and has little or no opportunity to recover their costs from their opponent when they win their court case. In many places in the world, contingency attorneys are not allowed and they do not have issues with frivolous lawsuits, such as the one currently filed against the Stone Mill Center.

The Tuolumne County Business Council believes that new projects should be embraced for their future contribution to our community, including family wage jobs, and should not be labeled as controversial due to opposition from a small number of individuals. It is the opposition groups, such as CFRG, that should be considered controversial. We join Beetle in her plea for CFRG, and their leader Barbara Farkas, to immediately withdraw their frivolous lawsuit.

Response from Barbara Farkas, President of Citizens For Responsible Growth: 
This litigation is about the consistent actions by the Developer and the Tuolumne County Board of Supervisors to ignore CEQA Law. (California Environmental Quality Act) The Planning Commission works for the BOS and approved the Negative Declaration with 19 “mitigations” and significant public input. The number of mitigations alone, was clearly a signal that an in-depth CEQA review was required for the Stone Mill Center.

Both the BOS and the Developer, ignored the demand of CEQA for an Environmental Review on the 18 acre project as requested by CFRG and the Concerned Citizens of Columbia in 2013. In regards to the Stone Mill Center, that demand was not acknowledged and through a series of exchanges of Deeds to various LLCs, the Developer replied that the SMC property was no longer a piece of the original 18 acre project as proposed in the 2012 video sales program, designed to engage Investors via Utube.

As per public comment:

I personally, have great respect for Beetle Barbour and her work at ATCAA. Her editorial reflects her continued commitment to providing for the underprivileged in our communities. This lawsuit is not about depriving those in need, it is about Due Process of the law and the persistent lack of consideration for the Community’s appeals for in-depth study with community involvement.

CFRG looks forward to positive outcomes through the litigation process for both the community, the developer and the county. Simply stated, no persons or public entities are entitled to make decisions that are, “above the law”.

______________________________________________________________________________

CALAVERAS COUNTY

Jenny Lind teachers claim unfair labor practices

By Lyn Riddle, The Union Democrat, @lynriddle1
Published May 30, 2017 at 06:01PM

The teacher’s union in Calaveras County has filed a complaint against the Calaveras Unified School District with the state agency that oversees collective bargaining.

The Calaveras Unified Educators’ Association claims the district engaged in unfair labor practices in an incident in which a district official harassed, insulted and scolded teachers during a staff meeting on May 17 at Jenny Lind Elementary School.

The union’s charge was filed with the Public Employment Relations Board, a quasi-judicial agency that mediates labor disputes.

Calaveras County district and school officials did not return calls Tuesday requesting comment on the filing.

Lorraine Angel, president of the teacher’s association, said Tuesday the incident stemmed from Facebook interaction between Wendy McCormick, the school’s office manager, and some teachers.

Angel said McCormick posted that teachers should be rewarded with raises based on test scores. Some teachers responded, disagreeing that test scores offered a fair way to assess a teacher’s skills.

“The interaction was cordial, but she felt people were being rude to her,” Angel said.

District Superintendent Mark Campbell called the May 17 mandatory meeting, during which McCormick read a letter she had written that chided the teachers for wanting raises and smaller class sizes and said teachers owed the board an apology.

The teachers’ union announced last week that it was at an impasse with the Calaveras district over the number of students assigned to each class.

The California Teachers Association legal team, acting on behalf of the local union, sent the district a letter alleging that the district was not bargaining in good faith to bring down class sizes even as it had received $1.4 million from the state for working to reduce class size in the early grades.

“CUSD cannot attract and keep high-quality teachers because salary and benefits are not competitive with other districts,” Angel said in a news release last week announcing the impasse. “Our students’ education is being compromised.”

Angel said in a phone interview Tuesday that McCormick and Campbell’s actions at the May 17 meeting “smacks of bullying and intimidation toward our teachers when we are trying to bargain a fair contract.”

She said Campbell stood in the back of the room while McCormick talked for five or six minutes.

“She had them all ball up pieces of Play-Doh and then put them together and said, ‘This is the monster in the room,’” McCormick quoted Angel as saying.

Angel said when McCormick finished speaking, Campbell dismissed the group.

Jenny Lind in Valley Springs has about 500 students and 16 teachers, McCormick said. In some of the lower grades class sizes are as many as 28 students. The state money is intended to help districts get class sizes down to 24.

“We are concerned that the district’s conduct here jeopardizes receipt of state GSA funds, which of course is in no one’s interest,” Jacob Rukeyser, legal director for the California Teachers Association, said in the letter sent to the district.

______________________________________________________________________________
CHP 'disturbed' by five fatality accidents in May

Enterprise report / May 30, 2017
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In Calaveras County, four people were arrested by the California Highway Patrol between 6 p.m. Friday, May 26 and 11:59 p.m. Monday, May 29. Three were arrested for DUI while one was arrested for evading arrest.

Twenty-eight citations were issued during this time period. Most were for speeding, including several mechanical violations. There was one citation issued to a driver for failing to wear a helmet and for not having an OHV – Green Sticker.

San Andreas CHP Officers handled nine accidents during the holiday weekend. A dirt-bike accident, in the Wilseyville area, resulted in the death of the driver. An ATV accident, in the Stanislaus National Forest, resulted in major injuries to the passenger. The remaining seven accidents were non-injury.

In a report released Tuesday afternoon, the San Andreas CHP office stated it was "disturbed" to report that for 2017 it has handled eight fatality collisions, including five in the month of May.

The report went on to say:

"As a result of these statistics, San Andreas CHP Officers will continue aggressive enforcement and educational efforts to save lives and keep roads in Calaveras and Alpine counties safe for everyone.

"We also want to remind everyone that they need to put down the phone, focus on driving, always wear your seatbelt properly and to designate a sober driver; otherwise it may cost you your life, or the life of someone else."
______________________________________________________________________________
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Trump expected to leave climate deal _ but with 'caveats'

By JULIE PACE and CATHERINE LUCEY
Associated Press

	[image: image1.png]



WASHINGTON (AP) -- President Donald Trump is expected to withdraw the United States from a landmark global climate agreement, a White House official said Wednesday, though Trump and aides were looking for "caveats in the language" related to the exit and had not made a final decision.

Leaving the deal would fulfill a central campaign pledge, but would anger international allies who spent years in difficult negotiations that produced an accord to reduce carbon emissions.

Trump faced considerable pressure to hold to the deal during visits with European leaders and Pope Francis on his recent trip abroad. The official, who insisted on anonymity to discuss the decision before the official announcement, said the president and his aides were finalizing the details of a pullout.

Trump himself tweeted that "I will be announcing my decision on the Paris Accord over the next few days."

While Trump currently favors an exit, he has been known to change his thinking on major decisions and tends to seek counsel from a range of inside and outside advisers, many with differing agendas, until the last minute.

A second White House official, who was not authorized to discuss private conversations and also insisted on anonymity, said Trump had not made a final decision on how to proceed.

Trump's top aides have been divided on the accord.

He was to meet later Wednesday with Secretary of State Rex Tillerson, who has favored remaining in the agreement. Chief strategist Steve Bannon supports an exit, as does Environmental Protection Agency administrator Scott Pruitt. Senior adviser Jared Kushner generally thinks the deal is bad but would like to find a way to see if U.S. emissions targets can be changed.

Trump's influential daughter Ivanka Trump's preference is to stay, but she made it a priority to establish a review process so her father heard from all sides, said one of the officials.

Nearly 200 nations, including the United States under President Barack Obama's administration, agreed in 2015 to voluntarily reduce their greenhouse gas emissions in an effort to combat climate change. Withdrawing would leave the United States aligned only with Russia among the world's industrialized economies.

A senior European Union official said the EU and China would reaffirm their commitment to the pact regardless of what Trump did, and would spell out, during talks Friday in Brussels, how they would meet their obligations. The official, who is involved in preparing the meeting between EU officials and China's premier, was not authorized to speak publicly and discussed the matter on condition of anonymity because the meeting statement was not finalized.

News of Trump's expected decision drew swift reaction from the United Nations. The organization's main Twitter page quoted Secretary-General Antonio Guterres as saying, "Climate change is undeniable. Climate change is unstoppable. Climate solutions provide opportunities that are unmatchable."

The Sierra Club's executive director, Michael Brune, called the expected move a "historic mistake which our grandchildren will look back on with stunned dismay at how a world leader could be so divorced from reality and morality."

The House Democratic leader, Rep. Nancy Pelosi of California, referred to it as "a stunning abdication of American leadership and a grave threat to our planet's future."

Trump claimed before taking office that climate change was a "hoax" created by the Chinese to hurt the U.S. economy, an assertion that stands in defiance of broad scientific consensus.

But Trump's chief White House economic adviser, Gary Cohn, told reporters during the trip abroad that Trump's views on climate change were "evolving" following the president's discussions with European leaders.

Still, he said that the carbon levels agreed to by the prior administration "would be highly crippling to the U.S. economic growth," and said that, if the president had to choose between limiting carbon and economic growth, "growing our economy is going to win." Supporters of the deal say it's not an either-or choice.

Word of Trump's expected decision came a day after the president met with Pruitt. Like his boss, the EPA head has questioned the consensus of climate scientists that the Earth is warming and that man-made emissions are to blame.

Once in power, Trump and Pruitt have moved to delay or roll back federal regulations limiting greenhouse gas emissions while pledging to revive long-struggling U.S. coal mines.

What is not yet clear is whether Trump plans to initiate a formal withdrawal from the Paris accord, which under the terms of the agreement could take three years, or exit the underlying U.N. climate change treaty on which the accord was based.

Senate Majority Leader Mitch McConnell, R-Ky., and 21 other Republican sent Trump a letter last week urging him to follow through on his campaign pledge to pull out of the climate accord. Most of the senators who signed are from states that depend on the continued burning of coal, oil and gas.

Hundreds of high-profile businesses have spoken out in favor of the deal, including Apple, Google and Walmart. Even fossil fuel companies such as Exxon Mobil, BP and Shell say the United States should abide by the deal.

In Congress, 40 Democratic senators sent Trump a letter saying withdrawal would hurt America's credibility and influence on the world stage.

Scientists say that the earth is likely to reach more dangerous levels of warming even sooner if the U.S. retreats from its pledge because America contributes so much to rising temperatures. Calculations suggest it could result in emissions of up to 3 billion tons of additional carbon dioxide in the air a year - enough to melt ice sheets faster, raise seas higher and trigger more extreme weather.

The U.S. is the world's second-largest emitter of carbon, following only China. Beijing, however, has reaffirmed its commitment to meeting its targets under the Paris accord, recently canceling construction of about 100 coal-fired power plants and investing billions in massive wind and solar projects.
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State cuts may not impact county tree removal

By Sean P. Thomas sean@calaverasenterprise.com / Jun 1, 2017 
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The May revision to Gov. Jerry Brown’s 2017-2018 budget reflects a $50.7 million cut to local tree mortality funding but officials with the Calaveras County Butte Fire tree mortality program aren’t too concerned of the impact.

The governor’s updated budget released last week cuts local tree mortality funds from $52.7 million, down to just $2 million, less than 4 percent of the funds that were allotted in January.

Sharon Torrence, public information officer with the county’s butte Fire tree mortality program, said that officials have looked into the cuts and have determined that the decrease in funding will not impact the county’s plan to continue dropping the final Butte Fire trees.

“We had a conversation with (California Office of Emergency Services) and it should not affect what we’re doing,” said Torrence. “Things were pretty well in place in the event that we needed more money. If we needed more money down the road, we would look at resources and how to accomplish that.”

The county has already cut down 99 percent of the trees earmarked for removal. That’s 8,373 trees. Of those, 43 percent are to be hauled to Wallace to be processed. Torrence said that crews are actually ahead of schedule due to the work of Phillips and Jordan and Tetra Tech, the two firms responsible for completing the tree removal project.

“Phillips and Jordan and Tetra Tech have done an awesome job,” said Torrence. “They are ahead of schedule in terms of getting the trees on the ground. Everyone is working well together. It’s been a pretty smooth operation.”

Torrence said that the remaining trees are the most difficult to access for various reasons. Some might have nesting birds in them that tree removal crews are barred from disturbing, and others might simply be in difficult locations.

“The last trees are the most difficult ones,” said Torrence. “For one reason or another, it could be that they are a multitrunk oak tree that are huge or it might tie up the roads a little long and rather than deal with the one tree that will be holding up seven others on the same property, they just save the more difficult trees.”

Torrence said that the county expects the final tree to fall in the next couple of weeks. In the meantime, a number of government and public officials have taken umbrage with the governor’s budget cuts.

Richard Bagley, president of the 168 Fire Safe Council, an organization of fire safety groups, is concerned that the tree mortality reductions, combined with almost $50 million in cuts to California Department of Forestry and Fire Protection funding, would “undermine the ongoing work within mountain communities statewide.”

“Ignoring the current conditions will make the situation worse and more costly,” said Bagley in a press release. “Hopefully, (the cuts won’t result) in loss of public lives or the lives of the firefighters dedicated to trying to protect them.”

Brown recently declared May 7-13 Wildfire Awareness Week, and acknowledged the continuing threats of fires. He noted that 423,000 dead trees were removed, thanks to local taskforce groups, since the tree mortality program was created in January 2016.

California Assemblyman Jim Patterson (R-Fresno) was none too pleased with the cuts.

“The governor is patting himself on the back for creating the Tree Mortality Task Force while crippling their funding source,” said Patterson. “Programs that put money in the hands of residents to clear wildfire fuel from their property should be fully funded. The health and safety of our forests, families and fire fighters depends on it.”

______________________________________________________________________________

Sign of the times: First traffic signal coming to Valley Springs

Work underway on busy Highway 26/Vista Del Lago intersection

By Jason Cowan jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / June 1, 2017

 

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

A California Department of Transportation improvement project intends to install the first traffic signal near Valley Springs and widen the heavily traveled intersection of Vista Del Lago Drive and Highway 26.

Work began this week and will continue through August, Caltrans said in a statement.

In addition to the signal and road widening efforts, the project will lengthen the existing left-turn lanes and improve travel efficiency to cut back on the chances of collisions.

The project will cost $1.4 million. Road improvements will be made by George Reed Inc.

Colleen Platt of MyValley-Springs.com said she and her organization support the signal project. She acknowledged that others may not be so fond of it.

“I imagine there will be some negative opinions about it because Valley Springs currently has no stop lights,” Platt said. “People don’t like change and this could slow down folks traveling into Valley Springs.”

+1  She affirmed the need for a signal along Highway 26 at the Vista Del Lago intersection because of the speed of traffic. She said many people merge onto the roadway from residential areas that branch off the highway.
“Often, traffic on Highway 26 is almost constant, so both cars and pedestrians trying to leave the La Contenta subdivision from Vista del Lago are regularly challenged,” she said. “Cars on the highway are driving at high speeds. I often see pedestrians trying to cross the highway there at great peril.”

She said usage of the area will continue to increase and that the county has approved subdivisions and other developments on Vista Del Lago West. More cars are to be expected in the area because of those developments.

“Something needs to happen here to project public safety,” she said.

Platt said the signal will also help the Valley Springs Medical Center development nearby. In addition to traffic mitigations, it’ll create safe opportunities for pedestrians to cross the state highway.

______________________________________________________________________________

Frustrations boil over at marathon cannabis study session

Meeting brings no resolution

By Jason Cowan jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / Jun 1, 2017 

 

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

Tension between two elected officials and Calaveras County staff was revealed late Tuesday when it was reported a proposed cannabis cultivation ban could be delayed until October.

District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills expressed displeasure with staff shortly after he said they requested an extension of a public comment period for an environmental impact report that has been circulating since April. He speculated it was an intentional attempt to delay the ban.

District 5 Supervisor Clyde Clapp concurred and went a step further. He said he even told Calaveras County Administrative Officer Tim Lutz to fire some of his staff. He called out Calaveras County Planning Director Peter Maurer because he didn’t have the faith Maurer could do his job.

District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi responded a short while later saying staff did not deserve the public scrutiny. He said they were hard-working individuals.

The sequence was uncharacteristic for a public setting, but in the end, it was irrelevant. No action was taken during the evening cannabis ordinance study session that nearly ran into the morning hours of the next day.

Maurer, leader of the department responsible for obtaining public comments for the environmental impact report, could not be reached for comment Wednesday morning. It was announced he was out of town during Tuesday’s meeting.

Discussions were continued a short while before 11:30 p.m., after District 1 Supervisor Gary Tofanelli criticized cannabis activists for condemning discussions to that point instead of providing solutions.

Agenda discussions regarded a ban, however. There was no opportunity for those interested to speak about what regulatory scheme could be proposed for cannabis growth.

In a point of order, Mark Bolger, of Rimrock Farms, said he was waiting for discussions about cannabis regulatory efforts. It was on the agenda for a slot that passed by two hours earlier, but it wasn’t discussed.

“I figured there was no point in speaking about the ban,” Bolger said. “There’s a lot we can compromise on with regulations.”

The sequence came more than a half hour after Mills said he heard from outsiders how dysfunctional Calaveras County government is. He said he wanted to change the stigma held by neighboring counties.

Outside the criticism of county staff, Clapp also spoke against cultivators during his comments. He said he did not care for any of them and wanted them out of Calaveras County.

The study session was continued to 10 a.m. June 6.

Though no direction was given, Mills said he opposed the requested public comment extension from staff. He said he also wanted to address whether to add dispensaries to the proposed countywide cannabis ban.

Outside the dramatic sequence of events, information about the current system was shared Tuesday.

It was discovered Calaveras County would have to make up about $5.8 million in the 2017-18 fiscal year to maintain the status quo from the previous budget year. The amount was made up of a $2.3 million request made by county staff to continue cannabis eradication efforts, and a $3.5 dip into the Teeter Fund to make up for the deficit.

Lutz said the amount, deduced by Garamendi, may be fluid because projected revenues and expenditures differ each year.

The impacts could be felt throughout the county staff if a ban were to go into effect. Calaveras County Sheriff Rick DiBasilio said he would have to cut at least eight deputies, including the entire Marijuana Enforcement Team, if the supervisors don’t fund the positions.

Interim Calaveras County Building Official Michael Renner said the department would have to cut three code enforcement officers. Doing so could decrease the amount of eradication the county will be able to execute significantly, he said.

Statistics revealed during the presentation from the Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office showed that illegal cultivators are involved in more cases than registered growers by a 3-to-1 ratio. Since the urgency ordinance was adopted last year, unregistered sites have generated 249 incidents and 164 cases. Registered growers were involved 225 incidents and only 57 cases.

“It doesn’t mean they were responsible for the 57 cases,” DiBasilio said, “just that something happened there.”

Still unknown after Tuesday’s study session was a way to fund the proposed cannabis ban. Several cannabis activists, including Carlos Pollo, a District 1 cultivator, asked Mills to detail his funding plan during public comments.

“I’m trying to support a family,” he said outside of public comment a short while later.

Mills responded in a number of ways. He said they needed a full cost analysis of expenditures throughout the course of a few years to determine who spent what. He said he requested the evaluation two times before Tuesday.

He added he proposed a retreat with other supervisors months ago to tackle the issue.

Others who favor a ban said costs of a proposed ban were secondary to restoring their sense of safety.

Deena Morris said she’s heard many who support a ban who would prefer an increase in taxes in exchange for cannabis prohibition.

______________________________________________________________________________
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Hawaii, parts of Southeast, Southwest face summer fire risk
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DENVER (AP) -- Forecasters say Hawaii and pockets of the Southeastern and Southwestern United States could face above-normal danger of significant wildfires this summer.

The National Interagency Fire Center's summer outlook released Thursday shows the risk on the Big Island of Hawaii is expected to be above normal through September.

Forecasters say western Nevada faces above-normal fire danger from July through September. The risk will be high in inland Southern California in July and in parts of Northern California during August and September.

Southeastern Arizona and western New Mexico could have above-normal risk in June.

Forecasters say fire danger will be below normal through July in the Rocky Mountains and in a large swath of the Eastern U.S. from Texas to the Atlantic. The risk will return to normal in late summer.


______________________________________________________________________________

Month Long Maintenance On Calaveras County Roads

06/01/2017 6:39 pm PST
3
Tracey Petersen, MML News Reporter

 

Calaveras County, CA – Calaveras County officials warn of possible traffic delays where work is being conducted.

Public Works Department crews will be striping on roadways county-wide during the month of June. County officials note that there will be no road closures or construction zones. However, as the operation will be continually moving, motorists can expect brief delays where work is taking place.

Hours of operation will be from 7 a.m. to 7 p.m. Monday through Friday along these roadways:

· Baldwin Street

· Camanche Parkway South

· Copper Cove Drive

· Hartvickson Lane

· Jenny Lind Road

· Little John Road

· Main Street-Copperopolis

· Milton Road

· Murphys Grade Road

· O’Byrnes Ferry Road

· Olive Orchard Road

· Parrotts Ferry Road

· Pool Station Road

· Ridge Road

· Silver Rapids Road

· Southworth Road

· Vista del Lago

Any questions can be direct to the Public Works office at (209) 754-6402.

______________________________________________________________________________

TUOLUMNE UTILITIES DISTRICT

Emergency water storage option could be shelved

By Guy McCarthy, The Union Democrat, @GuyMcCarthy
Published Jun 1, 2017 at 07:33PM

Tuolumne Utilities District staff and elected board members have considered a possible dam-and-reservoir water storage option near the old Sierra Pines golf course since 2009, but that option could now be ruled out for good.

A reservoir at Sierra Pines north of Twain Harte has been viewed as a possible emergency backup water supply for the next time a wildfire, rockslide, flood, falling trees or earthquake destroy a section of the vulnerable flume-ditch system that delivers 97 percent of TUD’s water from Lyons Reservoir via the Tuolumne Main Canal.

At a Thursday non-action study session, four out of five TUD board members said they opposed moving forward on further exploring a Sierra Pines reservoir project.

In an informal poll, board members Barbara Balen, Ron Kopf, Ron Ringen and Bob Rucker spoke against, and Jim Grinnell favored seeking partners to share costs of $250,000 for an environmental impact report.

Referencing a timeline for moving forward on the project, Tom Haglund, TUD general manager, indicated the board has three weeks to a month to make a final, formal decision.

Haglund said the board will consider a final action on the proposed reservoir at its next regular meeting, scheduled for 2 p.m. June 13.

When Haglund asked where the board wants to go with the project, Grinnell spoke up first.

“I would do the EIR at this particular time,” Grinnell said. “Raising $200,000 to $300,000 is not that difficult if we have partners.”

Kopf, the current board president, said, “My recommendation is we not go forward spending $500,000 that could lead to spending $11 million to $22 million.”

Rucker said the board should focus on “resiliency long-term” and not spend any more time talking about a project that yields a 45-day supply of water at a cost of several million dollars.

“It’s not even worth talking about,” Rucker said.

Balen said she wished there was more time for research but, given a looming deadline for a decision, she is opposed.

“I’m disappointed in the timeline,” Balen said. “This is like due diligence on demand. I’d like to see more data, more answers. I don’t think it’s good right now. I don’t have enough information. This is a huge decision.”

Ringen said he has researched and supported a Sierra Pines reservoir project in the past but he is now concerned about several factors, including soil conditions that could change and jeopardize a dam at the location.

“It doesn’t feel good,” Ringen said. “I don’t want to spend ratepayers’ money on another red herring. . . . If there are people out there who feel we should not let this go, step up now. The problem is TUD is like the red-headed stepchild, ‘Take care of it.’ But if this is so important to the community, step up.”

Tom Trott, general manager for Twain Harte Community Services District, attended the study session and sat between Haglund and Erik Johnson, district engineer for TUD, at a table with the five TUD board members.

Trott stood at the beginning of the session and said, “From my district’s standpoint I appreciate TUD, the long-term perspective. Our number one concern is to have water supply reliability and the flumes are vulnerable. … It seems to me tunneling a pipeline from Lyons is the best option to ensure reliability.”

The utility has discussed building a 350 acre-foot reservoir on about 40 acres next to the old Sierra Pines golf course in Twain Harte. But a recent feasibility study shows it would be “expensive and perhaps inefficient” given the limited storage it would yield, Haglund said last week.

At 350 acre-feet, the reservoir would hold slightly more than twice as much water as Twain Harte Lake, which holds 143 acre-feet when full.

Construction could cost from $10 million up to $22 million, Haglund told the board Thursday.

The site has been considered for a reservoir since about 2009, when the district completed a South Fork Water Reliability Study, Johnson said last week. If TUD still goes ahead with a plan to build the reservoir, the district will have to acquire property from PG&E and do an environmental impact report before building anything.

In December, the TUD board voted unanimously to approve the $62,044 feasibility study to be completed by GEI Consultants.

Completion of the study was identified at a strategic planning session in March as a top priority.

Previous talks about a reservoir included capacity options from 350 acre-feet to 800 acre-feet.

TUD purchased the golf course, more than 45 acres, in 2007 for $845,000. The district intends to one day install a regional water treatment plant at the site.

______________________________________________________________________________
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California, New York, Washington unite to back climate pact

By KATHLEEN RONAYNE
Associated Press
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SACRAMENTO, Calif. (AP) -- Three Democratic governors said Thursday they won't let the United States back away from a commitment to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, despite President Donald Trump decision to withdraw from an international pact.

"This is an insane move by this president," California Gov. Jerry Brown said, blasting the decision as "deviant behavior from the highest office in the land."

Brown joined Gov. Jay Inslee of Washington state and Gov. Andrew Cuomo of New York to form the U.S. Climate Alliance to uphold the Paris climate agreement, a pact involving nearly 200 nations aimed at slowing the warming of the planet.

The three states already belong to an emissions reduction pact of states and cities worldwide, but Thursday's action marked a direct stand against the Trump administration and a formal commitment to upholding the targets of the Paris agreement.

Connecticut Gov. Dan Malloy and Virginia Gov. Terry McAuliffe also expressed interest in joining the new pact.

"We governors are going to step into this cockpit and fly the plane," Inslee told reporters. "The president wants to ground it - we're going to fly it."

Trump formally announced his decision to leave the historic international agreement after months of teasing the action. He criticized the pact as a job-killer that put the United States as an unfair advantage.

It may be years, however, before the country can formally exit the deal, but Trump said he'll immediately halt implementation. He said he would consider re-entry if the U.S. could get a better deal.

Republican politicians and representatives of the coal industry cheered Trump's action.

"President Trump's courageous decision to exit the Paris Accord recognizes that the United States is not legally bound to an Obama-era agreement that set unrealistic emissions targets at the expense of billions of American taxpayer dollars without the approval of Congress," said Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton, who joined nine other states in urging Trump to leave the agreement.

Under the Paris agreement, negotiated during former President Barack Obama's tenure, the United States voluntarily committed to reducing polluting emissions by 1.6 billion tons by 2025.

The Democratic governors' new pact commits to that same goal, which requires a 26 to 28 percent reduction in emissions from 2005 levels.

Specific targets haven't been set for each state. California, New York and Washington together account for about 10 percent of the country's greenhouse gas emissions, Brown's office said.

California is already working to reduce greenhouse gas emissions by 40 percent from 1990 levels by 2030, and Brown has cast himself as Trump's chief foil on climate policy. It's unclear when discussions between the three governors began, but they announced their new pact within an hour of Trump's announcement.

Brown is about to begin a trip to China to discuss emissions-reduction policies with other leaders and has promised to fill the void left by the Trump administration. At home, Brown is battling to reauthorize a cap-and-trade program that expires in 2020, a key piece of his political legacy. He's said California's economy is proof that combating climate change isn't the economic deadweight Trump suggests.

Washington state is also moving ahead with capping carbon emissions and requiring power plants and oil refineries to reduce emissions over time. In New York, Cuomo announced he would use executive orders to ensure his state continues to abide by the Paris agreement.

West Virginia Coal Association Senior Vice President Chris Hamilton said U.S. withdrawal from the Paris accord would build confidence in U.S. mining and industry even if it wouldn't make major changes on the ground. Trump promised during his campaign to bring back coal mining jobs.

"I think it slows down this rush toward punitive measures against the United States industrial base and mining industry," Hamilton said.
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California lawmakers pass bills to address housing shortage

By SOPHIA BOLLAG and JONATHAN J. COOPER
Associated Press
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SACRAMENTO, Calif. (AP) -- California lawmakers took steps to address the state's affordable housing shortage Thursday by passing bills to speed construction and generate money for subsidized housing.
The measures are among hundreds of bills approved by the Legislature this week ahead of a Friday deadline for bills to pass out of the chamber where they originated.

Lawmakers also passed bills to protect immigrants, alter the teacher tenure process and prohibit police from enforcing federal marijuana laws that conflict with state law.

Both the Senate and the Assembly approved measures to speed housing creation by streamlining building regulations, among about a dozen housing bills passed by lawmakers Thursday.

The authors of the bills say they need to pass a combination of measures to address the state's housing crisis. An estimated 1.5 million California families lack access to affordable housing. The state also has disproportionately high rates of homelessness.

SB35 removes some development restrictions in cities that fall behind on housing production goals. It passed 23-12 in the Senate. AB73 rewards cities for streamlining the approval of housing, particularly for developments near public transportation. It passed the Assembly 46-19.

The Senate also voted 30-9 to put a $3 billion bond for affordable housing on the ballot.

"We need a comprehensive solution to address the housing crisis," said Assemblyman David Chiu, a San Francisco Democrat who authored AB73.
The California state Senate also approved a measure that would prohibit the state from contracting with companies that bid to build President Donald Trump's proposed border wall. Senators voted 23-16 Thursday to send the bill to the Assembly.

The state shouldn't do business with companies that work on the project, which is harmful to immigrant families and the environment, said Sen. Ricardo Lara, a Democrat from Bell Gardens.

Sen. Jeff Stone said the bill would "promote political discrimination." The state shouldn't blacklist companies bidding on a lucrative contract, the Temecula Republican said.

The state Assembly also approved measures to train defense attorneys on immigration law and protect college students from federal immigration officials.

The Assembly also voted to keep state and local police from helping enforce federal anti-marijuana laws that conflict with state law.

Californians voted to legalize recreational cannabis in November. Federal law still prohibits marijuana use.

The measure by Assembly Reggie Jones-Sawyer would shield Californians complying with state cannabis regulations, such as those legally operating shops selling marijuana, from being detained, reported or arrested by state or local police.

The Los Angeles Democrat's bill comes amid uncertainty surrounding how President Donald Trump's administration will deal with states that have legalized marijuana.
It has been compared to the so-called "sanctuary state" bill advancing through the Legislature that would prohibit police from cooperating with federal immigration enforcement.

"First it was immigration, now it's enforce of our federal drug laws," said Assemblyman Travis Allen, a Republican from Huntington Beach who opposes the bill. "This is insanity."

Lawmakers passed a bill by Assemblywoman Shirley Weber that would give public school teachers three years to earn a permanent status designation known as tenure. The current two-year process is too short and not flexible enough, said Weber, a San Diego Democrat.

The bill passed the Assembly 59-3 Thursday with bipartisan support. All lawmakers who voted against the bill and most who abstained are Democrats.

Assemblyman Tony Thurmond, a Richmond Democrat who didn't vote on the bill, said it doesn't address the right problems in schools.
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